ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER #7

From:  John Hoffmann

MEA CULPA:  In the last newsletter I complained about Alderwoman Lynn Wright of the Parks and Trails Commission curving the planned sidewalk from the city hall parking lot to the Churchill School parking lot to handle the overflow parking on court night.  I’m still mystified why Lynn in the name of Parks and Trails wanted to get involved in the strictly public works project, but it turns out the curves in the plan were not of her doings.  The dog leg was done for engineering reasons due to preexisting topography issues on the Churchill property and not due to any input from Lynn.

SNOW PLOW POLICY REVISITED:  We wrote about the snow plow policy in one of our earlier newsletters…but it has come up again.    There had not been a written snow plow policy and the new director of public works wanted one.   It was written by staff, but reviewed and approved by the Public Works Commission under Alderman Tim Welby. The policy doubled the number of snowplows and reduced the time to plow all the streets, public and private by over 1/3.  However the policy toward private subdivision streets plowed as a courtesy by the city changed.  Those streets had been done last, but were plowed curb to curb.  Under the new policy they will be plowed sooner, but will only being plowed in and then out and not curb-to-curb. One of Tim Welby’s last act as an alderman was to vote as the chairman of the public Works Commission to approve this policy and send it to the Board of Aldermen.  Tim lives in the Thornhill subdivision. 

DON’T COMPLAIN WHEN YOU ARE GETTING SOMETHING FOR FREE:  This was one of my first votes on the Board of Aldermen.  I realized our 20 foot wide streets in Thornhill would only be getting 16 feet plowed, but since no other area city plows private streets at all, it is very hard to complain about getting a free service.    To me it is like on a hot day someone giving you a nice cold 6 ½ oz Coca-Cola and you start complaining that you want a 12 oz Coke. 

At the work session before the meeting Peter DiGasbarro, president of the Thornhill Subdivision, appeared.  Mayor Dalton stated that he had been called by Mr. DiGasbarro, my next door neighbor, who was upset about the change.  Peter said the change was made after the annual Thornhill meeting in April (where Tim Welby was in attendance as was his wife who is on the Thronhill Board and it was not brought up) and the subdivision already set the 2008-09 assessment.  Peter claimed he would have to either spend reserves or have an emergency assessment to provide the additional snow plowing.  He also questioned about how the city should pre-salt streets and salt streets after melt and freeze cycles.  What kills me is why Peter is now surprised.  His alderman at the time, Tim, oversaw the new policy and voted five days later for its approval at the April Public Works meeting.    

Here was the problem…all the aldermen originally voted for the policy, but now Steve Fons and Jon Benigas began to question why the city should be plowing private streets at all.  Several other aldermen nodded in agreement.  Mr. DiGasbarro may have suddenly changed some aldermen’s minds on providing any snow plow service for privately owned streets.  Again I was brought up not to complain about something you are getting for free, Peter apparently was not.                  

THE BILL TO NOWHERE…THE CELL PHONE DRIVING BAN:  On Wednesday August 6, I submitted a bill for the agenda that was modeled after the California statute that banned the use of cell phones while driving. After sending the proposed bill to the city clerk to be included on the agenda it was sent to the aldermen along with research documents I had attached. 

I don’t know about you, but I’m tired in having drivers on the phone along Mason Road cross the centerline and come into my lane or watch someone turn out of the subdivision while yakking on the phone and drive into an oncoming lane.     University of Utah research estimated 200 deaths a year and 236,000 accidents are caused by distracted drivers talking on cell phones. 

I had been working on this bill when “the accident” occurred on Highway 40/64 that killed three and injured 15 persons occurred.  On that day I was working as an editor at the MoDot command center for a traffic reporting service and got to watch the dynamics of that accident unfold on the cameras above my desk. That was when I decided it was time to finish the “Hang Up and Drive” bill and introduced it.    

The Board of Aldermen were sent a list of all the countries that have banned cell phone use while driving…they included almost all of  Europe, Israel, Russia, China, Australia, Japan, Philippines, South Korea, 48 countries in total. They were also sent research studies done in driving labs at University of Utah that found cell phone drivers were as dangerous as legally intoxicated drivers and the Cell Phone Induced Driver had slowed reaction times for both stopping and starting in traffic. 

The alderman got a copy of the bill e-mailed to them on Wednesday and a hard copy plus the research papers delivered to them by the police on Thursday.  If any alderman had any questions or was interested in modifying this bill or working on the issue, they had four days to call me.  None did. 

I sent copies of the bill to the print media, including the Post-Dispatch, West County Journal and West Magazine.  I only heard from Margaret Gillerman of the Post-Dispatch.  I spoke with her on Thursday and again on Saturday for a story that would run in Monday’s Post-Dispatch.   But keep in mind that Mariette Palmer sends out the Board of Aldermen agenda to all known St. Louis media people, plus a number that are retired, no longer working in journalism or have moved. (When you are on Mariette’s list you are on it for life.)   So this item was going to get to the media regardless.        

MONDAY August 11, 2008:  This turned out to be an unusual day to say the least.

7:02am:  My wife had left town the day before to spend a week doing  Plein Air Painting in Indiana.  Normally I would be getting up around 8:30am…however with two Springer Spaniels on the premises…I went to bed early, knowing that I would have to get up by 7am or the dogs would do it for me.  Plus on Mondays I work the 9:30 to 2:30 shift as an editor for a traffic reporting service at MoDot, instead of my usual PM rush shift.  

At 7:02 radio station KTRS called wanting to do an interview to be used during newscasts.  In the next hour I received calls from KTVI, KMOV and KMOX.  I agreed to TV interviews after 9:30 at MoDot.  I did the 8:50 to 8:55 interview with Debbie and Doug on KMOX. 

By 10:15 I had done interviews with Channels 2 and 4.  Next KSDK called me and wanted an interview at 12 noon.  That was followed by call from Michelle Anselmo at KPLR, who wanted an interview at 2:30.  

Meantime KMOX had called back and wanted to know if I would appear on the air with Mark Reardon, the guy who took the afternoon drive slot after Paul Harris was fired simply to cut payroll costs.

WHERE ARE THE GHOSTS OF BOB HARDY AND REX DAVIS?:  Okay, so I go on the air at about 2:15 with this guy Mark Reardon…it quickly becomes clear the he wants to argue with me.  I mentioned that cell phone bans are world wide and start naming off some of the major countries.  Once I say France he interrupts me and asks if I’m serious and who will believe in any research coming out of France, where they don’t even use deodorant.  (I guess maybe we should ignore the work of the Pasteurs, then.)  He proceeds to tell me that the most dangerous drivers where he lives in south St. Louis are old people wearing hats and asks if I think we should ban hats?  

At that time I said enough and asked him why he invited people on the air and then insulted them and refused to have a reasonable discussion?  He went into a rant about people like me were wanting to take away people’s right.  When he finished he asked me to keep him up to date with the legislation.  I told him that was not likely to happen.  I now understand why KMOX no longer has a 40-share like in the days of Jack Carney, or a 20-share with the baseball broadcasts. Or even a 10-share…but a lousy 7-share in the ratings. I’m just amazed the Bob Hardy, Rex Davis, Jack Buck, Bob Costas,  Jack Carney, Harry Fender, John McCormick and Bob Hyland worked at KMOX…their legacy has clearly disappeared from One Memorial Drive.                   

CITY HALL THE MINI WARHOL:   I arrived at City Hall to see the parking lot was littered with news trucks.  Talk about a slow news day.

I walked into conference room where we hold the work session meeting and walked up behind Alderman Steve Fons as he was talking to Chief of Police /City Administrator John Copeland.  It was one of those lovely moments where he is talking about me and does not know I’m standing behind him. 

“He is just one of those people trying to get his 3-minutes of fame,” Fons said at which point I interrupted and pointed out that it was 15-minutes of fame according to Andy Warhol and not three. (Actually I might be past the 3-minute or 15-minute mark.  I hosted over 1,000 hours of radio shows here in St. Louis from 1968-to 1972, I was a guest on the old Larry King radio show for three hours in 1980, I was a regular guest on KCMO radio from 1987-89, I appeared on a several morning TV and radio shows in the DC area, was featured in Washington POST articles, plus I have written a couple hundred feature magazine articles, thousands of sports articles and had a regular sports column that appeared in daily and weekly newspapers, baseball magazines and on websites as recently as 2006.   I also had a weekly radio show on baseball in Baltimore in 2003.  So, I am a little savvy about media since I used to work in it. )

Actually I did eight TV interviews and three radio interviews on August 11 on the cell phone-driving issue.  The mayor and several aldermen complained that I was calling the media.  This is absolutely untrue…anyone is welcome to come over to my house and check my caller-ID screen.  I was flooded with calls from TV and radio stations after the Post-Dispatch article appeared.  The city hall staff were also calling and e-mailing me about media calls they had received. 

DISSENT:   In the work session when we came to the cell phone ban bill Mayor Dalton introduced it by saying that while he was on vacation he got a call from a reporter indicating that there would be something newsworthy at tonight’s meeting.  I said the bill is pretty self explanatory.  I added that I enclosed some of the better research documents with the bill.  We almost went without comment…I say almost.    Ward 4 alderman Jon Benigas said, “Just a minute I want to say something.”  A KMOX radio reporter who had a mic on a stand in front of me quickly moved it to the table when Jon was sitting.  He was taken back and acted like the young lady had slapped him around and then announced, “I don’t appreciate a microphone being shoved into my face.”  Actually the mic was on the table no where near Jon’s face.  (This general contempt for the press by a number of board members amazes me.  Some members don’t even think reporters have the same rights as citizens.  At a recent Trash Meeting Alderman Steve Fons kept asking a Ward 1 resident at the meeting if he was a “reporter” because he was taking notes on a steno pad.)     

Jon then did the usual rant about how this was another half-cocked and poorly thought out bill that disrespected the aldermen who had only since Thursday a chance to study it. 

We moved into the board chambers itself and found the room filled with four TV cameras, four camera men, four TV reporters and two newspaper reporters.  The fourth and fifth estates out numbered the public and the board. 

PUBLIC COMMENT:  Mariette Palmer spoke against the bill claiming it was poorly written and not well thought out. Then State Representative T.D. El-Amin stepped up to speak.  Of course Mayor Dalton being the excellent emcee and full time lobbyist in Jefferson City gave Rep. El-Amin a very warm introduction. 

Rep. El-Amin, who had introduced similar legislation in Jefferson City only to see it die, stated that the bill was important and it was important for cities to step up and pass such legislation since the Missouri House of Representatives was not doing it.  He added that if enough cities did pass such legislation the state legislature would be forced to pass a state wide ban. 

MORE DISSENT: The bill was at the end of short agenda.   When Mayor Dalton introduced the agenda item…I switched on my light to speak as did Jon Benigas and Fred Meyland-Smith.  Mayor Dalton recognized Fred first and Fred went off on another tirade on how poorly conceived the bill was and how disrespectful it was to other aldermen and commissions.  (Come-on it is 90-percent a copy of the California Law.  It was well thought out and it was extremely simple…”No talking on a hand held cell phone while driving.”  What is complicated about that?) 

 Jon Benigas went next.  Jon in a pretty angry tone, made a motion to have this bill removed from the agenda.  (That was pretty crazy…every alderman has a right to introduce legislation and have it placed on the agenda.  Benigas was trying to strip and the people of Ward 2 of that right.)  Benigas’ motion did not receive a second. 

THE SOUNDS OF SILENCE:  I decided that anyone with a brain by now knows and has read about the dangers of driving while using a cell phone…so I did not make a big speech about the importance of the Board considering this bill.  I just said I was introducing the bill and asked for a second for it could be considered at a later date for a vote.  Nothing.  I mean NOTHING except total silence followed by Jon Dalton saying, “The motion dies for lack of a second.”

POST GAME REVIEW:    I was swamped with interview requests after the meetings…and I pointed out that apparently now in Town and Country the Board of Aldermen have stated they are more interested in the health, welfare and safety of Deer than they are of human beings.   

Margaret Gillerman of the Post-Dispatch got hold of me last, after she interviewed Fred Meyland-Smith.  She also reported that “aldermen were sending Hoffmann a message.” Well that is fine how do you do.  The heck with public safety we need to send a message to the alderman who we don’t like.  In her article Margaret used the following quote from Fred, “The hallmark of this government is one of collaboration and due diligence.  We don’t act on important matters capriciously.”  

He also was quoted as saying I had introduced the bill unilaterally.”  Fred will use the $5.00 word with the 25-cent word is much better.  The definition of unilaterally in the context is “Involving or affecting only one side.  Undertaken only by one side.”  Apparently the one side is me for public safety vs. them against public safety. 

So there you have it.  I’m on the side of reducing accidents, injuries and deaths and the rest of the board apparently according to Alderman Meyland-Smith, isn’t. 

Apparently the board members think they should be contacted individually about any bill.  I think otherwise.  I believe that we should not be having off the record phone calls, but should be discussing legislation in public and preferably on the record.      

FINAL SAY FOR NOW:  It appears as if the elected officials in T&C are more interested in the Health, Safety and Welfare of Deer than PEOPLE   We have been discussing deer and spending tens of thousands of dollars on the deer subject…but we can not get a second on this issue so we can discuss it and vote on it.

I think it is important for a city like Town and Country to be out in front on an issue like this.  The ban on cell phones while driving is eventually coming.  The question is do we lead or follow?      

CELL PHONE LAW FEEDBACK:  FROM E-MAILS:  I have received e-mails from all over the metropolitan area and as far away as Denver and New York.  Here are the majority of them:

John,
 

I appreciate your spirit behind any attempt to reduce distractions while driving, including cellular calls, CB, texting, reading the newspaper, watching TV, faxing, applying makeup, or looking on the floor for misplaced CDs.  However, I have doubts that Board members will want to adopt anything that is not already in place by the State or other municipalities (citing "How can we ever enforce this?").  Still, I appreciate your attempt.  I can't view this in the same class as failure to wear a seat belt: in these instances, the general public is endangered. 
 

Thanks,
Tom 
Although I don't live in T&C, I wholeheartedly agree with your suggestion with banning cell phone usage!!!  It's become too much of an epidemic.  I can't tell you how many times a day I'll be driving and another driver is not paying attention.  At that point, I'll tell my kids "I bet that person is on a cell phone".  Almost 99% of the time I'm correct.  Most people can't do two things at once and this type of activity in the US has proven that.  I even know someone who was at the grocery store loading her trunk w/bags and a teenager rammed into her.  The teenager wasn't paying attention because she was "texting" someone.  My friend suffered pelvic injuries because of the teen's inattention.  I have always thought that it's such a joke that people are allowed to drive and use a cell phone at the same time because they truly pay more attention to the conversation than the driving.  

I hope you make some substantive strides with your proposal.  It would be interesting to see if you have opponents to this, how much they or their families use a cell phone.  It should be all about safety and "0" about convenience.  Also, don't worry about being the first municipality to try this and questioning whether it could be applied "across the board" to other municipalities.  You have to start somewhere and I would think that you could get the support you need.  There's got to be research or insurance information out there on cell phone usage and accidents, etc.

Good luck!

Dear Mr. Hoffman, 
I heard on the news this morning that you are going to propose a ban on cell phone usage while driving in the city limits of Town and Country.  As a resident of Town and Country, I wanted to let you know that I support your effort in this matter.  It's about time that someone takes a stand on this issue.  I drive that stretch of Hwy 40 from Mason Road to Hwy. 270 everyday, and almost everyday I experience drivers going slower then normal traffic, weaving into my lane or someone else's, changing lanes with no blinker, not breaking soon enough when traffic has backed up or has slowed down considerably.  Every time I see or personally experience this, you can rest assure that the drivers) are talking on their cell phone.  I would can only hope that even the state of Missouri would take a stand and ban cell phone usage while driving. 
Thank You, A Ward Four resident 

 My name is Dean Bodenschatz and I drive a school bus for the Parkway School Dist. and I can tell you that better then 50% of drivers that run through my bus stop sign while picking up are droping off students are on a cell phone, with 50% of those drivers not ever realizing they ran a school bus stop while others stop after they've passed the bus,hit the brakes, etc. etc.
We need a State law outlawing cell phone while driving but maybe if you can get this law passed in Town and Country other cities will catch up and maybe put some presser on our state reps.
 

Just a little fuel for your fire if you need it.
Please feel free to contact me if you have any question,other wise good luck.
 

Dean Bodenschatz 

Dear Alderman Hoffman,

I am contacting you, as well as your fellow colleagues, in order to convey the St. Louis Association of REALTORS® opposition to bill 08-55 that you will be introducing at your City Council meeting this evening.  This past winter when Representative Smith (R-14) introduced House Bill1429 relating to wireless telephone use, the Missouri Association of REALTORS®, as well as the St. Louis Association of REALTORS® came out in opposition against the bill.  Our nearly 10,000 members would be greatly affected by the passage of this bill, as the use of their cell phone is a necessity for their job.

I understand your response to the tragedy that occurred on highway 40, as well as your desire as an elected official to stop such an event from occurring again.  If possible, myself and my colleague, would like to further discuss this proposed ordinance with you at your earliest convenience.  

I look forward to hearing from you regarding this matter, and of course, if we can be of any additional service to you, please do not hesitate to contact us in the future.

Sincerely,

Meggie Devereux

Government Affairs Director

St. Louis Association of REALTORS®

It's not the use of the hands, it's using that part of your brain you need to drive with, to formulate a conversation with someone not in your car. I'm 57, and have had cell phones for 20 years, and even with headsets or speaker-phones I am distracted by trying to make myself understood to someone that can't see my face or hands (no, I'm not Italian).

I also notice that men seem to be worse drivers than women when both are on the phone. A left-brain, right-brain thing? Or are women better at multi-tasking?

Also, have you noticed that every police car that you see, the driver is on the phone?

Thanks.

 

Luke Lamb

Master Electrician, Parkway School District

Hi Mr. Hoffmann,
   Just a note to say a big thank you for attempting and hopefully succeeding in banning cell phone use while people are driving in your city.  I wish they would make a law state-wide.  I never use my cell phone when I am driving, because I know how angry I get when I see other people yapping away on their cell phone and not paying attention to their driving.  Countless times a day, I will be driving in my own lane and the car next to me start to aim at me in my lane and I look over and find the person yapping away on their cell phone or trying to dial or text message.  
  Best wishes and good luck.  Let me know if there is anything I can do to help.

Sincerely,

David Miller

TO Mayor Dalton and duly appointed representatives of Town and Country:  
 
Please take the lead and ban cell phone use by motorists, or, at least ask your police dept to ticket people for inattentive driving if they are seen on a cell phone while driving.  
 
There is no such thing as a hands-free cell phone. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Mike Schott
Hazelwood, MO.  63042
 

Mr. Hoffman, I am not a resident of Town & Country. I am a city of St. Louis resident and am in total agreement with you regarding a ban on cell phone usage/text messaging. 

If there is anything I can do or contact, I would appreciate that very much. 

I can't tell you how many times me,  my boyfriend or my daughter have been almost hit, side-swiped, etc., do to the inattentiveness of people because they are too busy talking or dialing.

Thank you for allowing me to vent my frustrations.

Again, anything or anyone I can contact would be most helpful. 

Thank you again and good luck!

 

 

Cheryl Morris

TO:  The Board of Aldermen and Mayor

I am disappointed in your reaction to the recent proposed mobile  
phone use driver restrictions.

Suggesting the City study the situation is a waste of resources and  
money. There is ample information nationally and in other states/cities.

What is needed is leadership and decision-making by you and the city  
leadership.

Safety of Town and Country should be a top priority. I support the  
mobile phone restrictions.

Curt …a resident of Ward 2

Hi John.  I heard your name on 97.1 FM 7:00 a.m. this morning while brushing my teeth.  Peggy and I agree that using cell phones (certainly hand held ones) while driving should be made illegal.  I’ve seen accident statistics that conclude it’s equivalent to DUI.  I have a friend who recently totaled her car, and she admitted that it was her fault because she was on her cell phone (fortunately, she wasn’t hurt).  If the politicians block you, you might consider circulating a petition, because I think most people agree that the law should be changed.  California doesn’t do much that I agree with, but earlier this year CA made using hand helds while driving illegal.  Blue tooths are still  okay in CA  – great for blue tooth sales.  Good luck.  Go get ‘em.  Please say hi to Diana.  Best regards.  Jim…resident of Ward 2.   

What an article. T and C looks like a bunch of buffoons. We do not do things "unilaterally" around here, and did you get the "message". The horrible thing here is the arrogance, they even make such idiotic statements to the press. It is a clique government.  Two State Reps testify in support, and there is not even  a second. Keep it up, they are scared to death you are running for Mayor.

So you got "excoriated."  How does that feel?  Kinda like a prostrate
exam?   Since when do you have to consult with everyone and his brother
before introducing legislation?  Don't think that it is written anywhere-
local, state, or federal.  And if you got numerous e-mails and phone
calls of support, doesn't that count as consulting the public?  Oh, well, the
positive side of local partisan politics. …a suburban Denver Police Chief

From Post-Dispatch  Blogs

 Fred Meyland-Smith, president of the Board of Aldermen, said Hoffmann had introduced the bill "unilaterally."

"The hallmark of this government is one of collaboration and due diligence," Meyland-Smith said. "We don't act on important matters capriciously."


TRANSLATION: ONLY A COUPLE OF US ARE IN CONTROL AND YOU BOW TO US FIRST. 

Summary: This bill is so easy to pass and understand even a Caveman can do it. 

Wonder how Fred Meyland-Smith would act if his car got whacked by a cell phone distracted driver? Who knows, maybe he doesn't drive.  Scott

As a Wireless Telecom Manager at a Fortune 500 company and in my personal opinion, I'm well educated on this subject. It amazes me that more states and/or local municipalities have not enacted such bans. Some have restricted some users only by age, which does not make sense, it should apply to every driver of any age. The matter will not go away, only get worse (accidents, deaths) and more wide spread. The thing to do in Missouri is to pass a state wide ban with a stiff penalty; three strikes and your license gets taken away (just as for a drunk driver).  Matlojd

It needs to be a state initiative, which will never happen, because big business runs the Govt. Personally I am tired of driving behind some soccer mom weaving, not paying attention to the road while she is yakking at her other soccer moms about you know who, doing you know what and how unbelievable it is. Stay home if you want to talk on the damn phone. What cracks me up even more is when you look into a car and the whole family has their phones hanging from their ears! I bet their are more accidents caused by knuckle heads on the phone then people realize. Fourknucks
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DEER TASK FORCE August 4, 2008:  If you are a regular reader of the Deer News in these newsletters you are familiar of all the interruptions from the public at meetings, specifically a group of three or four regulars who are against killing deer.  At this meeting there were no interruptions during the middle of the meeting.  They started at the beginning.  Before Chairman Bill Kuehling could start the meeting he was being peppered with questions or statements mostly about how unfair the $7,000 deer survey was and what he was going to do about.  Finally Bill had to give out a very loud, “ENOUGH!” We then got through the meeting without any chaos until the end.    

The Deer Task Force at this meeting had one agenda item…Discuss Recommendation to Board of Aldermen.  An interesting item as they do not yet have a “recommendation.”  However they determined that Fred Meyland-Smith would write the recommendation to include a summary of the work done.  

Lynn Wright wanted more information on the costs of field sterilization and the contraceptive methods mentioned by Dr. DeNicola at the Experts Forum in July. 

Later in the meeting Jim Ambrotezes (The deer birth control guy) talked about spending $750 to treat 200 does.  He basically claimed it was a bargain at $150,000.  I have to admit that I think $150,000 for birth control of deer would be the equivalent to Town and Country’s answer to Alaska’s Bridge to Nowhere in the terms of waste of tax money.

Jon Benigas stated he wanted to review Dr. Kilpatrick’s charts from his presentation at the Deer Experts Forum.  He then asked me or Police Chief John Copeland to get hold of people at the National Institute of Standards and Technology in Gaithersburg, MD concerning whether the campus is closed with security fences or open.  This came up because Dr. Kilpatrick made statements during his presentation about how his birth control methods have been successful despite other deer joining the herd and how the deer-car accident rate has reduced.  I mentioned at the meeting after hearing this that after 9-11-01 no other deer were getting in the NIST campus none were leaving as the campus was closed with 600 acres surrounded by 12 foot high security fencing. 

(The assistant chief of the NIST Police Department sent the members of the task force an e-mail stating that since 09-12-2001 the campus has been closed to the public and deer from neighboring areas, leaving about 200 deer on the campus.)

YIKES!   Ald. Kuehling then said the scariest thing of the night.  He thought there should be another Town Hall Meeting scheduled so residents could comment on the Task Force’s report to the Board of Alderman.  Bill did mention that if we did not hold a public hearing regular Board of Aldermen meetings would be delayed for two hours with people wanting to speak on the subject.  Frankly we had a 2 ½ hour forum at CBC in January where 150 people listened to almost 40-people talk about deer.  I have a feeling the rational people who spoke then are not going to want to say the same thing over again.  Of course the irrational people will line up to repeat themselves ad nausea, but hold them to a 2-minute time limit we can have it over in 30 minutes.             

Finally the task force allowed Suburban Bow Hunters to talk about their work in Clarkson Valley, Chesterfield and Wildwood.  Currently at no charge to the cities or the residents Suburban Bow Hunters have killed 167 deer over four years in Clarkson Valley.  The meat has been given to a food bank at no charge, as corporate donations have to date paid for the processing of the meat.  They did mention that if Town and Country allowed limited deer kills the amount of deer needing to be processed could exceed the current grant money.  It was also mentioned that with the volume of deer in T&C they would need to buy a temporary freezer to store the deer before shipping to the meat processor, and that would require a slight charge to cover costs.       

SOLID WASTE OR TRASH TASK FORCE:  Congratulations to Alderman Steve Fons, who proved he could interrupt more people in an hour than Mariette Palmer.  Fons began the August 6th meeting by talking about how he is only paying $10 a month for yard waste pickup so it can not be that expensive.  Steve lives in his own world which is reference to his street and what he pays and he chooses to ignore the rest.  I had no idea where Steve was going and what he was talking about. 

    We discussed yard waste and whether to require it be picked up once a week or every other week.  Our paid consultant showed how it was easier for the trash haulers to work the routes with their existing equipment thus keeping the bill down if it was every other week.  The vote was 2-1 for it to be picked up every week weather permitting. 

    Next was the type of recycling bins…Steve wanted the open 17 gallon bins.  It was pointed out to him by myself, Director of Public Works Craig Wilde and the consultant that 17 gallon bins were a bad idea, because a goal of the recycling program was to get people to recycle 40-percent of their waste…and 17 gallon bins were not going to work.  As each one of us tried to make this point we were shouted at by Steve.  He never let us finish a sentence.  So for each of us to make a point it took us twice as long or longer. Fons kept saying how he was a councilman in Richmond Heights and the 17 gallon bins worked great.  The consultant had to tell him that soon 17 gallon bins would not be allowed if cities want to get grant money to buy them. It was also pointed out that the city is giving away over 100 65-gallon recycling carts with lids and wheels.  Also the fact that the 17-gallon and 22-gallon open bins result in plastic bottles and paper blowing around neighborhoods when left at the curb, was argued by Steve for 20 minutes.   

     Then we had to fight over what was required for the rear yard and why we should allow whatever the hauler and resident wanted.  Charles Sanders, a trash hauler who uses small pickup trucks to pick up at rear yards said his men can not be expected to lift 65 gallon carts and dump them.  I brought up the fact that several 22-gallon bins could be used for rear yard pickup since it is off the street and blowing debris would be confined to a person’s yard.  Steve didn’t like that and away we went for another 15 minutes.  It was pointed out to him that as long as households can recycle up to 60 gallons a week, we shouldn’t care what kind of container it is in if it remains behind the building line as long as the resident was given 3 22-gallon bins, so they could have 60 gallons or more of recyclables.  We voted on and passed the recommendation that 65-gallon recycling carts with wheels and lids be required for curbside pickup and any storage containers could be used for rear yard pickup as long as it can equal 60-gallons. 

DUMB AND DUMBER:  Perhaps the dumbest thing Steve brought up and then wasted our time was his suggestion that instead of the industry standard 3-year contract, we go with a one-year contract to see how things work out.  Four of us, spent another 20-mintues telling Steve that without a 3-year contract to use as collateral a hauler could not get a bank loan for equipment he needed to service the contract.  In other words the price for a one-year contract would be much higher than one for a 3-year deal. Plus a one year contract restriction would reduce the number of bidders which would likely result in higher bids.  We all had to explain this simple stuff to a mortgage banker.  Ouch!

TRUE LIES:  The room was crowded with people from both the Robert Sanders Hauling company and the Charles Sanders Hauling company.   Steve addressed them near the end of the meeting and said as he played the room that he wanted everyone to know that we wanted to be sure they had a fair chance to stay in business.  Damn that was exactly the opposite of what he said in our first meetings where no members of the public attended, when he said he could care less about Sanders and was tired hearing about Sanders. 

 One last Interruption:  At the end of the meeting Steve asked the members of public if they would like to say anything.  Honest to God and I kid you not…Steve interrupted everyone one of them.  Four people tried to speak and each one of them was interrupted by Fons at least once. It was not only rude it was embarrassing.   

CONSERVATON COMMISSON:  I attended the Conservation  Commission on August 12.  They did not have a quorum so no business could take place, but damn if they didn’t approve the minutes…at which time I excused myself.  They then talked for over hour without having a quorum. 

MSD SEWER MEETING:  The Metropolitan Sewer District on August 12 had a meeting for interested parties for the planned sanity sewer construction that will occur in late 2009 or 2010 in Laurel Lakes subdivision , the Mason Valley subdivisions and Princeton Place subdivision.  The construction will eliminate bypass valves that can allow raw sewage to be discharged into creeks during high water.  MSD has been sued and is being forced by the EPA to make these changes.  I walked to the other end of City Hall to attend this meeting when it was evident the Conservation Commission could not actually do any harm.  

The MSD engineers almost out numbered the residents.  It was 5 to 4 in favor of the residents.  While one resident from Laurel Lakes spoke on the importance of keeping as many of the trees as possible…I did  not think MSD made a strong enough point out how dangerous  and deadly trench work can be and getting support forms into a trench so people can safely work is the most important consideration.       

THE NON-PARTISAN…PARTISAN CITY HALL:   I’m an independent.  I was a registered Independent for 16 ½ years in Maryland where you were required to declare a party when you registered.  I always felt it was stupid to be a declared to one party or another when you were working in government or in journalism.  I was doing both while we lived in Maryland. 

The nice thing about city government is it is supposed to be NON-PARTISAN!  I was more than a little dismayed on August 1, when my mail arrived and I saw the Jane Cunningham flier that stated, “TOWN & COUNTRY NEWS… Leaders & Aldermen join Team Cunningham.”  On the front of the flier was a picture of city hall with the official city photo of Mayor Jon Dalton inserted.  A banner reads, “Leaders & Aldermen Endorse Cunningham for Senate.”  

One the flip side is a photo of Cunningham in her usual green outfit (why doesn’t she just run for Secretary of State so she can bring back the old James Kilpatrick green covers for the State Blue Book?) along with Ward 3 aldermen Fred Meyland-Smith and Steve Fons, plus former Ward 3 alderman Jim Havens and former Ward 2 alderwomen Patty Wiggins.  The photo was taken on city hall grounds. You know the place for everyone regardless of your party. 

Now the statement “Aldermen Endorse Cunningham” can either be considered not true or at best very misleading. Two aldermen out of eight is not exactly “Aldermen Endorsing” At best the headline should read “A Couple of Aldermen and a Lobbyist Endorse Cunningham.”  Personally I find it rather presumptuous for any municipal city councilperson or board of alderman member to be suggesting who their constituents vote for in state races.  

Mayor Dalton, a leading lobbyist in Jefferson City, is quoted on the flier saying…”I have worked closely with Representative Jane Cunningham at the Capital for many years.  She always welcomes me with a warm greeting and a smile.  Jane goes the extra mile in a remarkable way by calling me from the House Floor during debate when something comes up unexpectedly that may relate to matters of concern.  Jane is very dedicated and thoughtful public official.”…Mayor Jon Dalton

Of course Mayor Dalton fails to mention what those matters of concern are that Jane is calling him about.  Go to the Missouri Ethics Commission and take a look at his list of clients.  (FYI…A couple of the cigarette manufacturers he represents are hard to identify by their current name.)     And of course she always greets him with a smile.  I guess so…He is a lobbyist! 

I checked all of her campaign contributions back to 2001 and the first contributions tied to lobbying clients of Jon Dalton, date back to November 1, 2004 and involve a cigarette manufacturer/distributor and another business at the same address as the cigarette company and an individual at the same address. While each contribution is below the maximum allowed, combined it is in excess of the single limit. I’m not surprised that he gets phone calls from the floor of the house.

LIONS AND TIGERS AND DEER AND THE NRA…OH MY:  Not to pick on Jane Cunningham, but the next day she send out another flier claiming how she supports the Second Amendment.  On the front of the flier is a hunter in a field and on the front and back of the flier is the emblem of the NRA. Now I found at least one of the loud and vocal “Deer People” who are at meetings speaking against hunting and guns to have given multiple donations to Jane.  Yes none other than Mariette Palmer. After seeing this flier I have to wonder about all those yards with the No Hunting No Killing signs and a Jane Cunningham sign in the same yard.   

MR. PEABODY AND THE WAYBACK MACHINE:  I found a post-election Post-Dispatch from November 9, 1960 with the following article:

WILDLIFE PRESERVE REJECTED IN LADUE

   A proposed $225,000 bond issue to establish a wildlife preserve in Ladue was beaten decisively in yesterday’s election.  

   The proposition received 1393 favorable votes, with 3028 persons voting against the issue.  Approval by two thirds of those going to the polls was required for passage.

    The proposed wildlife preserve was to be established along a strip of land known as Deer Creek valley.  It runs east from Warson and Clayton Roads.     

Now I propose if we ever seriously consider relocating deer again, we only consider areas in Ladue, Webster, Kirkwood, Warson Woods and Richmond Heights that have street and subdivision names that include the word “Deer.”  If you are going to live in Deer Creek Estates, on Deerborn, Deer Ridge, Fawn Valley, Wild Deer or Doe Run…by God you are getting some our deer.

LASTLY:  Also I attended by first Community Relations Commission meeting.  I hope to write about that in my next newsletter. 

